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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, February 2, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Willie McKnight

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Phil McCaffrey 

Others Present:

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Makenzie Spillner informed the Board that under the tutelage of French Professor Lorna Marlow-Munoz, 10 Solano Community College students went to France during the Winter Break as part of the French Program.  Each student was hosted by two French families during the two-week immersion period into the French culture.  On behalf of all of the students who have taken French with Professor Marlow-Munoz, Ms. Spillner expressed appreciation for her hard work, dedication, inspiration and guidance in helping students speak, understand and take advantage of the French experience.  

In response to a question about what makes Solano a great college, Ms. Spillner listed diversity on campus, excellent faculty and student involvement.  

Dr. Sanford Wright distributed the calendar of Ethnic Studies events for the Spring Semester along with detailed flyers on each presentation.  Dr. Wright expressed appreciation to 

Dr. Perfumo and Dr. Willard Wright for taking their time to be presenters in the Ethnic Studies series.  Board members were invited to attend the events.  Dr. Wright also informed the Board of the Ethnic Studies website.  Dr. Wright will notify the Board of any additional, future Ethnic Studies major events.  

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Makenzie Spillner reported that:

--the ASSC has seated the Student Senate for the Spring Semester; however, there are still a few vacancies. 

--ASSC is preparing for “Solano Daze.”

--Club Promo Day is February 16. 

--the annual Mardi Gras/Monte Carlo night will be held February 25 with tickets currently on sale.  One dollar from every ticket sold will go to SCC’s Tsunami Relief Fund.  Upon the recommendation of Dr. Perfumo, ASSC will collect donations for the Red Cross Tsunami Relief Fund and is also urging other campus organizations to collaborate with ASSC to raise as many funds as possible.  

--a parliamentary law and procedure training workshop will be held on Saturday, February 5.  

Dr. Perfumo attended the recent ASSC meeting while new senators and officers were being sworn into office.  A lunch meeting will be set with Al Lamons, American Red Cross, Bay Area Chapter, former Solano County Chair, and the ASSC President, et al., to present the check on behalf of Solano College.  Dr. Perfumo expressed pride in the students for their involvement and decision to look beyond themselves and reach out to others.  

(b) Academic Senate

Academic Senate President Gail Kropp reported that: 

--the Academic Senate has not met since the last Board meeting.  A Senate Subcommittee is working on the Academic Honesty Policy.  

In place of the Senate Report, Academic Senate President Kropp provided a report on the Student Learning Outcomes (SLO) Task Force and distributed copies of an exercise (previously used at Bakersfield College) that was done by the Task Force to determine SLOs at SCC.  At the meeting, the Task Force members did not agree on goals, objectives or SLOs; therefore, Task Force members were given the assignment to bring definitions of goals, objectives and SLOs to the next meeting in an effort to reach agreement on the definition of SLOs at Solano Community College.  Board members were asked to complete the handout entitled, “Goal or Objective or SLO?” prior to the next Board meeting where the answers will be provided.  Once the Task Force agrees on the course SLOs, then agreement must also be reached on program and degree SLOs .  Dr. Hogue added that Bakersfield College has two faculty members that have become experts in California on SLOs.  

Academic Senate President Kropp also reported that a questionnaire that lists many different types of assessment was distributed at the required Flex Cal activity.  Faculty members were asked to identify which assessment methods they use.  Rob Simas has now compiled the assessment information. 

(c)
Shared Governance Council (SGC)
Dr. Perfumo highlighted items discussed and reported at the January 26 SGC meeting.  Top priorities for Academic Affairs and Student Services, including the institutional priorities for 2005-06, previously shared with the Academic Senate, Educational Administrators and Student Services Managers, were presented to the SGC prior to moving onto FABPAC.  The Strategic Technology Planning Process will move forward as the Strategic Technology Advisory Committee.  Task Force recommendations on Program Review, Planning and Budget Development were also presented.  The recommendations will be presented to the Governing Board in the near future.  The SGC reviewed the February 2 Board agenda draft and heard college area reports concerning ASSC activities, changes in leadership (new CSEA President – Cynthia Simon; new Ethnic Minority Coalition President – Karen McCord, and new Interim Dean of Counseling - Judy Stratton) and a question about District openers for CTA.  Dr. Perfumo commended Dr. Fuentes and the Staff Development Committee for the excellent required Flex Cal activities centered around “Taking Care of Yourself.”  The creation of a Health Benefits Task Force was also discussed.  The SGC was informed about the approved list for hiring 16 new faculty members, the work being done on the proposed Academic Integrity Policy, computer training being done by Adrienne Carey, computer equipment upgrades, submittal of a $200,000 Tech Prep grant application and the Governor’s 2005-06 budget proposal.   

(d)
Superintendent-President

President Perfumo reported that: 

--some Board members and she attended the Community College League of California conferences this past weekend.  Trustee Ubalde and Vice President Wilkerson attended the New Trustee Orientation sessions.  Board President Honeychurch attended the Board Chair Workshop.  Trustee Willie McKnight attended general workshops and the Legislative Conference along with Trustee Ubalde and Dr. Perfumo.  Board members and Dr. Perfumo visited the offices of Senator Chesbro and Senator Machado to express appreciation and leave messages with their staff.  Lobbying efforts will continue on (1) the shift in compensation funds for the State Teachers’ Retirement (STRS) from the state to local districts and (2) categorical fund reductions.  

--a list of new Board member orientation sessions was provided to the Board members.  The sessions will be held in a workshop format on alternating Wednesdays (except Monday, May 23) from 5:30 to 6:30 p.m. and open to the public with notices being distributed by Pat Cordry.  

--faculty and staff have met twice with the Gemological Institute of America (G.I.A.) that had approached SCC about a joint partnership program.  The first two years of the degree program would be online at SCC and the last two years with G.I.A. to receive a degree in business in selling, mining and jewelry-making.  Vice President Gerry Fisher and Vice President Floyd Hogue are working on registration and program development matters with G.I.A.  Sarah Nordin is active in the online aspect of the program.  

--she attended the Solano EDC annual business luncheon with David Crain, the Governor’s Economic Development Advisor.  

--she was the keynote speaker at the Vallejo Rotary Club.  Vice President Wilkerson introduced Dr. Perfumo who spoke primarily about the Vallejo Center.   

--SCC will host the annual Academic Decathlon for neighboring high schools on Saturday, February 5. Dr. Perfumo and Nancy Hopkins will help with preparation of a barbeque lunch which is provided by the Fairfield-Suisun Rotary.  

--on Monday, February 7, the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee will be meeting in the Board Room and the Vacaville Select Committee will meet off-campus.  Associate Vice President Charles Shatzer will attend the Vacaville  Select Committee meeting and share information about the Vacaville Center.

--the Education Foundation meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 8.

--the annual Board Retreat will be held on February 12, 8:30 a.m., at Hilton Garden Inn.  

Trustee. Ubalde reported on the sessions he attended at the CCLC conference held recently.  He also stated that he asked questions of the  banquet speakers about over $8 billion in uncollected funds from the State Franchise Tax Board.  Trustee. Ubalde expressed hope that lobby groups can help in releasing this money.

·   Bond Update
Mark Newton, Program Manager, gave a brief report highlighting the following:  

--meetings and discussion on the scope of services for the recommended architect for Buildings 700, 800 and the annex is taking place.  An item to seek contract approval to begin the project is planned for the February 16 Board agenda.

--the selection process for a sports architect is being initiated. 

--the project for Buildings 300, 500, and 1500 is moving ahead of schedule which allows for an earlier bid process.

--the contractor on the 1800B project is mobilizing.  Construction meetings will begin on February 8.  Duration of the project is 121 days and runs through the beginning of June.  

Vice President Wilkerson requested that the cover sheet of the Bond Update include the total amount expended.  In an effort to provide background on items in the Bond Update for Trustee Ubalde, Mark Newton offered to go over the report with Trustee Ubalde and Dr. Perfumo invited Trustee Ubalde to the CBOC meeting on Monday, February 7.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of January 19, 2005

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2004-05 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed from the Consent Agenda.  

 9. 
RETIREMENT OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire—George Flook

Moved by Trustee A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr. and seconded by Trustee Jerry Wilkerson for acceptance of the resignation to retire for George Flook, effective February 7, 2005.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Flook, who retired as a custodian, served the District for 12 years, 4 months and requested acceptance of his retirement with no speakers on his behalf.  

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative & Business Services
(a)
Caltrans Agreement Declaring Restrictive Covenants
Vice President Wright stated that in the event the property in question is ever sold, Caltrans considers $650,000 to be the value of the amount they invested in the property.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith  and seconded by Vice President Jerry R. Wilkerson for approval of the Caltrans Agreement Declaring Restrictive Covenants.  The motion passed unanimously.

(b)
Bid 05-001:  2005 Summer Schedule of Classes, 2005 Fall Schedule of Classes, 2005 Fall Community Services Bulletin, 2006 Spring Schedule of Classes, 2006 Spring Community Services Bulletin

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight  and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of Bid 05-001:  2005 Summer Schedule of Classes, 2005 Fall Schedule of Classes, 2005 Fall Community Services Bulletin, 2006 Spring Schedule of Classes and the 2006 Spring Community Services Bulletin.  The motion passed unanimously.

(c)
Authorization for Issuance of General Obligation Refunding Bonds, Resolution No. 04/05-21

Dr. Wright introduced Jim Roth, Director of UBS, Paine Weber, who described the refunding process and the benefits to taxpayers and the College.  

Mr. Roth distributed and reviewed copies of his presentation to the Board which included key features of the refinancing plan, comparison of interest rates, current yield curve, historic interest rates and recent assessed valuation growth.  He explained that in an effort to add value to the District’s bond program through restructuring the existing bond issue, a new series of bonds would be issued.  The proceeds would be used to pay off the old bond.  Key features of the Refinancing Plan were listed as follows:  (1) defease Series A Bonds through escrow fund (removes old debt from balance sheet); (2) provide additional funds for Measure G projects; (3) reduce the term of Series A Bonds; (4) decrease total debt service on Series A bonds; (5) maintain tax rate at $18 per $100,000 of assessed valuation (or less); (6) maintain flexibility to issue remaining bonds as needed; and (7) reduce total bond program (taxes paid for fewer years).   

Mr. Roth clarified that the new structure would provide additional funds to be used only for Measure G projects and are projected to be approximately $5-$8 million, depending upon the interest rates at the time financing is concluded.  The term of the bond would be reduced approximately four to five years ending in 2022 or 2023.  In addition, interest savings would range from $500,000 to $1 million.  The length of the total bond program is expected to be reduced by 3-4 years. 

Discussion ensued concerning the unanticipated increases in construction materials and use of the proceeds.  Board President Honeychurch clarified that approval of agenda item 10. (c) does not include any authorization of the proceeds in a particular way.  Trustee Claffey expressed his concern that as the District moves through the construction projects, there will be increases in costs for steel and cement and he stated that the priority for use of the proceeds should be to keep Measure G projects whole.

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee James M. Claffey for authorization for issuance of General Obligation Refunding Bonds, Resolution No. 04/05-21.  The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Lisa LaFarga concurred.

AYES—Trustee James M. Claffey, Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Willie McKnight, Trustee A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Trustee Jerry R. Wilkerson, Board President Denis Honeychurch 

Noes--None

Absent – Trustee Phil McCaffrey

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Draft of California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Compliance Document, “Initial Study/Mitigated Negative Declaration” for Public Review and Comment

Mark Newton presented this item for a draft CEQA compliance document for potential impacts Measure G Bond Projects will have on the environment, specifically surrounding the Fairfield campus.  After a 30-day public review and comment period, the item will be brought back to the Board for final action.  

Vice President Wilkerson suggested that the document availability also be published in the Vacaville and Vallejo newspapers.  He asked about the recommendations and negative declarations.  Jennifer Gomez from Kleinfelder, Inc. stated that recommendations have been included in the CEQA document.  She explained that whenever mitigations are written into the document, approved and gone through the clearinghouse, the recommended work must be done.  Mr. Newton stated that anything listed in the document as mitigating measures is required to be implemented.  

(b)
Interest Based Bargaining 

Dr. Ernesto Fuentes presented this item indicating that the Governing Board has requested that we move to interest based bargaining, which is a change in methodology for negotiating contracts and labor concerns from issues and positions to interests and collaboration.  The practice has been used at Solano Community College in past years.  Two unions, CSEA and Operating Engineers, Local 39, have expressed interest and a willingness to go through the training and use interest based bargaining in their activities.  Dr. Fuentes reported that CTA has, at this point, declined to participate in interest based bargaining due to (1) opposition to the draft Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) sent to CTA; (2) lateness of the District’s proposal; and (3) lack of involvement in selection of an interest based bargaining trainer (yet to be selected).  Dr. Fuentes informed the Board that an item would come to the Board at the next meeting to sunshine the District’s openers.  

Barbara Pavão, CTA’s Chief Negotiating Officer, expressed concern about the need for the District to sunshine its proposals and the timeline for the negotiations process as the CTA contract expires at the end of July.  She expressed further concern about a letter dated January 14, 2005 and a MOU received by CTA without any prior discussion or collaboration with CTA.  Ms. Pavão informed the Board that, in consultation with CTA advisors, CTA does not see interest based bargaining as a benefit; however, CTA has no objections to exploring other ways to handle negotiations.  On behalf of CTA, Ms. Pavão encouraged the District to begin the negotiations process.  

Diane White, CTA President, addressed the Board from a shared governance perspective and shared some of her positive experiences with productive interest based bargaining at Solano in past years.  Ms. White spoke of the importance of buy-in from the “bottom up” in developing ground rules, Memorandum of Understanding and mutual selection of the interest based bargaining trainer.  CTA President White reiterated that CTA is not necessarily dismissing the interest based bargaining approach.  She stated that CTA remains committed to productive bargaining sessions, bargaining in good faith and that it furthermore has a professional, ethical and legal obligation to do so.  CTA President White spoke of the importance of the process in developing human relationships and taking sufficient time in the process.  Additionally, time is needed for seeking input from the Executive Board and ultimately, CTA constituents.  

Ms. White stated that CTA is rejecting the District’s January 14 proposal for interest based bargaining for 2005-06 negotiations.  

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.  

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee Pam Keith referred to a weekly newspaper, Listen and Be Heard, and an article entitled, “Summer Jazz Festival Gives Away Scholarship Funds, Conducting the Winter Seminar for Young Vallejo Artists.”  The article recognized Nancy Hopkins for contributing her expertise with the media and fostering relationships with advocates for the arts.  Trustee Keith expressed appreciation to Ms. Hopkins for reaching out to other community organizations and making connections for Solano Community College.  

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 8:35 p.m.  

14.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
CONFERENCE WITH LABOR NEGOTIATORS (Government Code 54957.6)


Agency designation representatives:  
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D.


Floyd Hogue, Ph.D.

Unrepresented employees:  Educational Administrators and Classified Management as defined in Appendix “E” of the Management Salary, Benefits and Policies Manual

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at approximately 8:40 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:17 p.m.

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 9:18 p.m.

16.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

No action was taken.

17.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:20 p.m.
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    APPROVED






DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D., PRESIDENT

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
